MAKING. **IVESTMENT** CASE **COST-EFFECTIVENESS EVIDENCE FOR HARM REDUCTION**



ADVOCACY BRIEF

In an era of shrinking international funding to address HIV, hepatitis C (HCV) and tuberculosis (TB), and competing priorities for domestic investment in health programmes, there is growing emphasis on ensuring value for money, efficient allocation of resources, and cost-effectiveness.

Compelling evidence from across the world shows that harm reduction interventions are cost-effective and can be cost-saving¹ in the long-term. Advocates now need to make the investment case for harm reduction to donors, and increasingly to governments, as donors retreat.

This advocacy work has never been more important. HIV continues to rise among people who inject drugs², yet harm reduction funding is in crisis. Financial support for an effective HIV response for people who inject drugs in low- and middle-income countries totalled US\$131 million in 2019 – just five per cent of the US\$2.7 billion that is needed annually by 2025.³ International donor funding for harm reduction has reduced by one-quarter over the past decade.⁴ Middle-income countries are increasingly vulnerable as donors either reduce or withdraw funding. While many governments are investing more in domestic health and HIV responses, few are substantially investing in harm reduction, even where the need is great.⁵

The following brief provides the evidence advocates need to show the cost-effectiveness of harm reduction and the economic value that increased investment in such interventions will bring.

KEEPING THE QUALITY OF SERVICES AND COMMUNITIES AT THE CENTRE

There is a legitimate worry among advocates that, if too much focus is put on cost-effectiveness, governments and donors may prioritise finances over the quality of services being delivered, posing a threat to human rightsbased, community-centred harm reduction.

In the face of this, the principle of 'nothing about us without us' must be staunchly upheld. Communities must be at the centre of all decisions that relate to their health, including financial ones.

Economic analyses should not be the only basis on which budget decisions are made. Sustainable financing for health and harm reduction requires equity, human rights and community to be central.

Considerable investment in programmes that aim to remove human rights barriers and reform punitive policies will be crucial if ending AIDS, TB, combating HCV, and achieving Universal Health Coverage by 2030 are to become more than a distant reality for people who use drugs.

THE COST-EFFECTIVENESS OF HARM REDUCTION: EVIDENCE FROM SEVEN AREAS

1. Needle and syringe programmes are one of the most cost-effective public health interventions in existence

UNAIDS estimates the average cost of a needle and syringe programme (NSP) to be US\$23–71 per person per year.⁶ When the cost of treating the HIV and HCV infections that NSPs prevent is considered, NSPs are among the most cost-effective of all public health interventions.^{7,8}

An economic analysis of **Australia's** 2000-2009 NSP found that, for every Australian dollar invested, more than four dollars were made in healthcare cost savings. By preventing new HIV infections, the NSP enabled the government to avoid significant costs associated with lifelong treatment. When a broader range of costs were taken into consideration, including productivity gains and losses, AU\$27 were saved for every dollar invested.⁹

A study in Odessa, **Ukraine** found that providing NSP, alongside condoms and HIV-related information, via two stationery and one mobile site prevented around 790 HIV infections in just one year, saving US\$97 per HIV infection averted.¹⁰ Even with relatively low coverage levels of between 20-38%, the project was found to be both effective and cost-effective for HIV prevention.

A study in **Bangladesh** indicates that early implementation of an NSP, when HIV prevalence among people who inject drugs is low, is more costeffective than when prevalence is above 40%. However, both approaches were still found to be cost-effective.¹¹

Similarly, research from Yunnan province in **China** found NSPs to be cost-effective and cost-saving. The US\$1.04 million spent on NSPs between 2002 and 2008 is estimated to have saved US\$1.38-1.97 million in HIV treatment and care costs due to the number of infections prevented.¹²

2. Opioid agonist therapy is cost-effective for individuals and society

Opioid agonist therapy (OAT) is more expensive than NSP, costing between US\$360-1,070 for methadone and US\$1,230–3,170 for buprenorphine per person per year, but it is still cost-effective.¹³ OAT's costeffectiveness increases when wider societal benefits, such as reduced crime and incarceration, are factored into the analysis.¹⁴

A study in **Indonesia** estimated that expanding OAT coverage from 5% to 40% in West Java would avert approximately 2,400 HIV infections, at a cost of around US\$7,000 per infection averted.¹⁵ Similarly, in **Russia** evidence suggests OAT would be highly cost-effective, as it would save considerable healthcare costs associated with HIV and TB.¹⁶

Some studies compare the costs of different OAT. For example, a trial in Vancouver, **Canada** found heroin-assisted treatment was more cost-effective than methadone maintenance therapy among people with chronic opioid dependence. When crime-related costs and out-of-pocket expenses were considered, heroin-assisted treatment also became cost-saving.¹⁷

3. Combined harm reduction services are significantly more cost-effective than isolated services

Substantial evidence indicates that combining NSP, OAT and antiretroviral treatment (ART) is the most effective and cost-effective HIV strategy for people who inject drugs.^{18,19,20}

A study from **Malaysia** found the combined implementation of NSP and OAT between 2006 and 2013 was both effective and cost-effective in preventing HIV, and that its cost-effectiveness would increase over time. The cost-effectiveness of this integrated programming had the potential to be even greater, had coverage been higher and if wider individual and societal factors been considered.²¹

In **Slovakia**, a study found that every Euro invested in harm reduction generated benefits worth three Euros, and every HCV infection averted would save €106,000 in treatment and quality-of-life costs over 25 years.²²

Researchers in the **United Kingdom** found that a high coverage of combined NSP and OAT reduces the risk of acquiring HCV by 29-71%. NSP was found to be cost-effective (and cost-saving in some settings) for HCV prevention. Conversely, removing OAT and NSP would have a significantly detrimental impact on HCV epidemics. In one UK setting this would increase new HCV infections by 349% by 2031.²³

4. The peer distribution of naloxone is highly cost-effective

Naloxone is a life-saving intervention as it is highly effective in reversing opioid overdose. Peer distribution programmes provide naloxone to people who are likely to witness an overdose, such as friends and family of people who use opioids, alongside training on how to administer it.²⁴

One study from the **United States** found naloxone peer distribution to be highly cost-effective in preventing overdose-related deaths.²⁵ Similar results were found in a study in **Russian** cities.²⁶

5. Drug consumption rooms provide a high return on investment

Drug consumption rooms vary in size, setting and approach, and therefore cost. Although they can be costly to establish, drug consumption rooms provide a high return on investment.²⁷

In 2009, **Canadian** researchers concluded that Insite, Vancouver's supervised injection facility, provided a societal benefit of US\$6 million per year after implementation costs were accounted for.

Researchers in the **United States** examined the cost of introducing a supervised injecting facility in Baltimore, a city heavily affected by opioid overdoses. They found that an annual investment of US\$1.8 million for one supervised injection room would result in US\$7.8 million in savings.

6. Inaction, reducing funds or closing services have negative economic consequences

There is evidence that a decrease in, or total cessation of, harm reduction services can lead to a spike in HIV and/or HCV infections.

If **Switzerland** had discontinued harm reduction services in 2005, modelling suggests that 1,350 more people would have acquired HIV and needed costly treatment.²⁸

A study in **Mexico** found that the Global Fund for AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria's withdrawal in 2013 dramatically reduced access to harm reduction, fewer outreach workers, and lower-quality harm reduction packs. This highlights the importance of responsible, paced transitions from donor funding to domestic support.²⁹

In **Belarus**, an eight-month funding gap reduced syringe distribution by 75%, which in turn reduced this intervention's impact and cost-effectiveness. Without this gap, modelling suggests the programme would have averted 53% more HIV infections over eight months and 26% more over 22 months, and it would have cost 11% less to avert each infection.³⁰

7. The economic cost of punitive drug policies

Many governments spend huge amounts on punitive drug policies. As well as violating human rights, this approach places a substantial economic burden on public health, society and the individual. Many countries imprison people for drug use and possession. This incarceration is expensive to fund and also incurs a huge public-health cost. HIV prevalence, for example, is up to 50 times higher among prisoners than among the general public.³¹

In several Asian countries, people who use drugs are sent to compulsory drug detention and rehabilitation centres, which UN agencies have condemned as ineffective and a violation of human rights. A study in **Vietnam** found detaining a person who injects drugs in a rehabilitation facility costs the local government 2.5 times more than providing them with OAT in the community for a year.³²

Decriminalising personal drug use would save governments huge sums on law enforcement and incarceration, as exemplified by the **Portuguese** experience.³³ Reallocating just 7.5% of drug-control spending (US\$7.66 billion) would result in a 94% reduction in new HIV infections among people who inject drugs, and a similar reduction in AIDS-related deaths by 2030.^{34,35} This would effectively end HIV among people who inject drugs – something countries have committed to doing but are far from achieving.

REFERENCES

- 1 Cost-effectiveness analyses are mathematical studies that compare the cost and impact of one or more interventions against the existing standard of care. For more information on the cost-effectiveness of harm reduction, please visit <u>https://www.hri.global/sustainable-financing</u>
- 2 UNAIDS (2019) Global Data. Geneva.
- 3 Serebryakova, L et al. (2021) *Failure to Fund: the continued crisis for harm reduction funding in low- and middle-income countries.* Harm Reduction International, London.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Schwartländer, B. et al. (2011) 'Towards an improved investment approach for an effective response to HIV/AIDS', *The Lancet*, **377** (9782), p.2031–2041.
- 7 Morrison, E. (2012) 'Harm reduction at the crossroads: Case examples on scale and sustainability', in Stoicescu, C. (2012) *Global State of Harm Reduction 2012: Towards an Integrated Response.* Harm Reduction International, London.
- 8 Wilson, D. et al. (2009) *Return on investment 2: Evaluating the cost-effectiveness of needle and syringe programs in Australia, UNSW.*
- 9 Ibid.
- Vickerman, P. et al. (2006) 'The Cost-Effectiveness of Expanding Harm Reduction Activities for Injecting Drug Users in Odessa, Ukraine', *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 33 (10), p.S89–102.
- 11 Guinness et al. (2010) 'The cost-effectiveness of consistent and early intervention of harm reduction for injecting drug users in Bangladesh', *Addiction*, **105** (2), p.319-328.
- 12 Zhang, L. et al. (2011) 'Needle and syringe programs in Yunnan, China yield health and financial return', *BMC Public Health*, **11** (250).
- 13 Schwartländer, B. et al. (2011) 'Towards an improved investment approach for an effective response to HIV/AIDS', *The Lancet*, **377** (9782), p.2031–2041.
- 14 Wilson, D. et al. (2015) 'The cost-effectiveness of harm reduction', *International Journal of Drug Policy*, **26**, p.S5–11.
- 15 Wammes, JJ. et al. (2012). 'Cost-effectiveness of methadone maintenance therapy as HIV prevention in an Indonesian high-prevalence setting: A mathematical modeling study', *International Journal of Drug Policy*, **23** (5), p.358–364.
- 16 Idrisov, B. et al. (2017) 'Implementation of methadone therapy for opioid use disorder in Russia - a modeled cost-effectiveness analysis', *Substance Abuse Treatment Prevention Policy*, **12** (1), p.4.
- 17 Nosyk, B. et al. (2012) 'Cost-effectiveness of diacetylmorphine versus methadone for chronic opioid dependence refractory to treatment', *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, **184** (6), e317–28.
- 18 Kim et al. (2014) 'Comparing the cost effectiveness of harm reduction strategies: a case study of the Ukraine', *Cost Effectiveness and Resource Allocation*, **12** (25).
- 19 Degenhardt, L. et al. (2010) 'Prevention of HIV infection for people who inject drugs: why individual, structural, and combination approaches are needed', *The Lancet*, **376** (9737), p.285–301.
- 20 Reddon, H. et al. (2018) 'Elimination of HIV transmission through novel and established prevention strategies among people who inject drugs', *The Lancet HIV*, **6** (2), e128-e136.
- 21 Naning, H. et al. (2014), Return on Investment and Cost-Effectiveness of Harm

Reduction Programme in Malaysia, World Bank.

- 22 Drug Reporter/Takács, I. (10 November, 2015) 'Cost-effective Yet Underfunded: The Harm Reduction Program of Odyseus in Slovakia', available at <u>www.drogriporter.</u> <u>hu/en/cost-effective-yet-underfunded-the-harm-reduction-program-of-odyseus-in-slovakia.</u>
- 23 Platt, L. et al. (2017) Assessing the impact and cost-effectiveness of needle and syringe provision and opioid substitution therapy on hepatitis C transmission among people who inject drugs in the UK: an analysis of pooled data sets and economic modeling, NIHR Journals Library, Southampton.
- 24 Coffin, PO. and Sullivan, SD. (2013) 'Cost-effectiveness of distributing naloxone to heroin users for lay overdose reversal', *Annals of Internal Medicine*, **158**, p.1–9.
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Marzel, A. et al. (2018) 'The Cumulative Impact of Harm Reduction on the Swiss HIV Epidemic: Cohort Study, Mathematical Model, and Phylogenetic Analysis', *Open Forum Infectious Diseases*, 5 (5).
- 29 Cepeda, JA. et al. (2019) 'Evaluating the impact of global fund withdrawal on needle and syringe provision, cost and use among people who inject drugs in Tijuana, Mexico: a costing analysis', *BMJ Open*, 9, e026298.
- 30 Kumaranayake, L. et al. (2004) 'The cost-effectiveness of HIV preventive measures among injecting drug users in Svetlogorsk, Belarus', *Addiction*, **99**, p.1565–76.
- 31 Mariner, J. and Schleifer, R. (2013) 'The Right to Health in Prisons', in Zuniga, J. et al. (eds) *Advancing the Human Right to Health,* Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- 32 Vuong, T. et al. (2015) Economic Evaluation Comparing Center-Based Compulsory Drug Rehabilitation (CCT) with Community-Based Methadone Maintenance Treatment (MMT) in Hai Phong City, Vietnam, FHI 360.
- 33 Csete, J. et al. (2016) 'Public health and international drug policy', *The Lancet*, **387** (10026), p.1427-1480.
- 34 Cook C, Phelan M, Stone K, Sander G & Murphy F (2016) The Case for a Harm Reduction Decade: Progress, potential and paradigm shifts. Harm Reduction International, London
- 35 Cook C, Lines R & Wilson D. (2016) A no-brainer for ending AIDS: the case for a harm reduction decade. J Int AIDS Soc. 2016; 19(1): 21129.

© HARM REDUCTION INTERNATIONAL CHARITY NUMBER: 1117375 COMPANY NUMBER: 3223265 A E W 61 MANSELL STREET, ALDGATE, LONDON E1 8AN INFO@HRI.GLOBAL WWW.HRI.GLOBAL

